
For where your

treasure is, there

your heart will be

also

Connection

CRESCENT HEIGHTS BAPTIST CHURCH SOCIETY

2 0 2 2  A N N U A L  R E P O R T

M a t t h e w  6 : 2 1



Word of Encouragement - Tim Goodwin
Lead Pastor - Pastor Tyler Graftaas
Board of Elders & Deacons 

Elders – Leona Cardinal / Angie Day / Weyers Du Plessis 
Deacons - Sunnye Kay / George Day

Youth/Family  Ministries – Angela Graftaas
Church Clerk – Angela Graftaas
Finance – George Day

  1. CALL TO ORDER – Dave Kaufman - Moderator [p.1]
  2. CONFIRMATION OF QUORUM (30% of 53 or 15.9) –  Dave Kaufman [p.1]
  3. APPROVAL OF AGENDA - Dave Kaufman [p.1]
  4. OPENING PRAYER – Pastor Tyler Graftaas [p.1]
  5. MOTION TO ADOPT
      THE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 27, 2022 AGM 
       – Dave Kaufman [p.2-6]
  6. MOTION TO ADOPT
       THE MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 8, 2023 CM 
       - Dave Kaufman [p.7-8]
  7. PRESENTATION OF PASTORAL AND LEADERSHIP REPORTS

a.
b.
c.

i.
ii.

d.
e.
f.

  8. MOTION TO ACCEPT 
       2022 YEAR-END UNAUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
       – George Day
  9. MOTION TO ACCEPT
       THE REPORTS AS PRINTED IN THE 2022 ANNUAL REPORT 
       – Dave Kaufman
10. MOTION TO ENDORSE
       TIM GOODWIN AS A CREDENTIALLED MINISTER WITH THE CBWC
       – The Elders Board
11. VISION FOR 2023 – Pastor Tyler
12. CLOSING PRAYER – Pastor Tyler

Agenda

CRESCENT HEIGHTS BAPTIST CHURCH SOCIETY

A N N U A L  C E L E B R A T I O N  M E E T I N G
S u n d a y ,  F e b r u a r y  2 6 ,  2 0 2 3
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Minutes
CRESCENT HEIGHTS BAPTIST CHURCH SOCIETY

N o v e m b e r  2 7 ,  2 0 2 2 ,  B u d g e t  &  N o m i n a t i o n s  M e e t i n g
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Minutes
CRESCENT HEIGHTS BAPTIST CHURCH SOCIETY

J a n u a r y  8 ,  2 0 2 3 ,  C o n g r e g a t i o n a l  M e e t i n g
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I thank my God every time I

remember you. In all my

prayers for all of you, I

always pray with joy because

of your partnership in the

gospel from the first day

until now, being confident

of this, that he who began a

good work in you will carry

it on to completion until

the day of Christ Jesus.

Encouragement

P h i l i p p i a n s  1 : 3 - 6

f r o m  P a s t o r a l  I n t e r n
T i m  G o o d w i n9.

 The last three years left so many of us with
a choice between isolation or getting
creative in connecting with others. Paul
encountered similar choices during his
multiple prison sentences. I'm glad he
blazed the trail of creativity by sharing the
Gospel with guards, fellow inmates, and
everyone within earshot. Even four of his
letters were written from prison! 

In 2022, our church family seemed up to the challenge of overcoming isolation! From
the Spring Ice-Breaker calls that revealed favourite foods, books, and activities (and
supervillain names!) we were off and running! It was exciting to see the "Crafting and
Fellowship" invitations going out, the in-person Bible studies on the Holy Spirit in the
book of Acts, and the postcards... oh, the postcards! The words of prayer and
encouragement going out to brothers and sisters were a special thing to hear about
each week. Having someone pray for you is great, but hearing 
from someone they are praying for you gives 
encouragement and strength as well. It was a 
true blessing to see the Holy Spirit working 
through the people of God! 

The fellowship we enjoyed during combined
services and activities with the 1212 community
was refreshing as well. It was absolutely 
beautiful to finish up the year with a Christmas 
morning service that had far more people 
in attendance than I expected! 

My prayer is that as God's people we will continue 
to lift up and encourage one another through 2023. Amen!



I have become its [the church’s] servant by the

commission God gave me to present to you the word of

God in its fullness—the mystery that has been kept

hidden for ages and generations but is now

disclosed to the Lord’s people. To them God has

chosen to make known among the Gentiles the

glorious riches of this mystery, which is Christ in

you, the hope of glory.

He is the one we proclaim, admonishing and teaching

everyone with all wisdom, so that we may present

everyone fully mature in Christ.

10.

Lead Pastor

C o l o s s i a n s  1 : 2 5 - 2 8

P a s t o r  T y l e r
G r a f t a a s

With each passing year, my conviction of our need for Jesus and him crucified grows.
Nearly 30 years ago I would have told you I believed it. 20 years ago I was comfortable
talking about it. 12 years ago I went to school to learn about it. But over the past few years,
it has begun to make its way deep into my soul. He alone is the hope of glory, through him
alone can we become all we were created to be, and as part of his church we bear witness
to the world of these truths: He is the saviour we worship, we preach, we serve.
2022 has once again afforded us the opportunity to practice loving God with everything
we have and our neighbour as ourself, with the added benefit of being able to do this
alongside one another as life slowly returned to “normal.” To be in each other’s presence
while singing, eating, discussing, playing, and more, is vital to our well-being as God’s
people. It is in our connections that we bear witness to what it means to be the body of
Christ, as we care for and forgive one another.

2022 was a year of good times and bad, prosperity and loss, sickness and health, birth and
death, growth and decline, but through it all, God has blessed us in so many ways. I am
thankful for the continued kinship of the staff and leadership teams, for the generosity
and engagement of the church, and for the other 1212 churches we minister alongside.
Thank you to each one of you who makes being a part of the church at Crescent Heights
incredible each and every day. The care, patience, and kindness you show to me and my
family is a gift from God. Six years in it still feels weird at times to be known as pastor, but
that you afford me this honour is humbling. To Angela, Noelle, Nathan, Ryley, and Tracey,
it is a privilege and honour to live, work, and worship together!
By his grace,



                                                                            2022 created a lot of opportunities for us at CHBC
                                                              to be Jesus’ hands and feet both in the community and  
                                            within our own congregation as well. We saw Jack and Laurel
Fitzsimmons represent CHBC at the CBWC Assembly, we participated in the Ice Breaker
challenge (phoning one another and having conversations engaging in life) and it finished
well, we had the opportunity to engage at Wednesday Discovery classes where we dived
deeper into what was preached on Sunday mornings. That was wonderful to have that
continuity to continue to meditate on the Word from Sunday. 

Small groups continued to gather in 2022 where they studied the book of Acts: "Leading of
the Holy Spirit". 

As CHBC we had the opportunity to start the process for Tim Goodwin’s ordination. 

11.

Elders

In 2022 we returned to somewhat normality in
terms of engagement and socializing. Within
the church context we saw the return of
refreshments and fellowship after Sunday
morning worship service, the return of
stampede breakfast (first time since 2020)
and many more. We were lead by Pastor Tyler
into a series on the book of Revelation
opening our eyes to a book that is sometimes
so misunderstood and misinterpreted. Thank
you for leading and clarifying passages of
Revelations for us Tyler.

We saw the fruit from 2021 in 2022 with our own 
worship team. In 2021 they invested time in one
another and understanding how to worship 
(and that we are all worship leaders) as they
studied “Worship Matters” by Bob Kauflin. 
As leadership, we could see the growth 
that took place in individuals and as 
a result (fruits) we saw each one of the 
worship team members take turns leading 
Sunday morning worship services as they
stepped outside their comfort zone and lead 
the congregation into worshipping God Almighty. 
Thank you worship team for your continual 
spiritual growth and ownership in leading us into 
worship each Sunday.



We reached out to the community once again at Easter with the blooming of the cross.
Showing God's love for each of us as we pinned our sins on the cross. Good Friday was a
moving service partnered with GoodTree Christian Fellowship.

During 2022 leadership continued to gather on the first Monday of each month to
discuss the business side of taking care of His people (CHBC congregation), and on the
third Saturday of each month we came together to fellowship and train together in the
Word of God. In 2022 be devoted our time in working through the ‘Nine Marks of a
Healthy Church” and “Church Called TOV &amp; Emotionally Healthy Discipleship”.
During the month of October 2022 we gathered as leaders for our annual leadership
retreat, both Sunnye and Leona blessed us all with opening their homes for us to come
together to plan, pray and seek God’s direction for 2023. “Grow in the grace and
knowledge of our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ. To Him be the glory, both now and to the
day of eternity, Amen” 2 Peter 3:18. Please refer to Tyler’s section on “looking to 2023”
for more information on how God is guiding us forward for 2023.

W e y e r s  D u  P l e s s i s
 L e o n a  C a r d i n a l  

A n g i e  D a y

Elders Continued

12.

Grow in the grace and knowledge of

our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ.

To Him be the glory, both now and

to the day of eternity, Amen

2  P e t e r  3 : 1 8



This year seemed to fly by. The year started off with a short attempt to
connect with people over RightNow Media Spotlights. But we quickly
discovered that people were tired of screens and ready to get back into
face-to-face ministry. It was time to step out of COVID hibernation. We
began to encourage people to chat with one another, through pre-service
questions and people began to come early to church and stay a little later.
In March the crafters picked up their tools and began to gather again,
starting a new season with a women's faith study. We also got a new
photocopier and have been using it regularly for Sunday School, and
advertisements to the community. We placed a TV in the Nursery to make
way for the coming 2022 babies! We launched the spring icebreaker and
had a blast calling people within the church community. We've heard from 
       quite a few people they use the list while they are waiting for a
         new directory (hopefully coming soon!). 
   Everyone enjoyed potluck refreshments, the return to fellowship food
     has been a great success! Speaking of food the Easter Sunday Breakfast
        was a highlight of the year. Gathering with people to celebrate Christ's
resurrection. With Easter comes spring, and once again we had a fabulous-
looking garden and we were able to support the community fridge with a
bounty of vegetables. Extra thanks to Colleen for her work in the Garden
and Tim for keeping it watered.
We supported the baby bottle campaign and gave extra gifts at Christmas
time. This is something that we have a heart for and will continue to
support. 
We not only focussed on the things we could do with our hands but also
engaged in prayer on Tuesday nights and Sunday mornings. Especially
praying for the coming Evtodiev family. 
There was a lot of fun in fall with the postcard ministry, connecting via mail
        and the start of discovery
       classes. We continued to support
         CHHS through grocery card purchases.
                  In December, we were blessed to 
        pack shoeboxes and we had a wonderful 
        participation appreciation breakfast.
         We ended the year with decorating Advent 
ornaments and sharing in Christmas with GoodTree. 
Looking back it was a wonderful year of connection and community! 
                   

Whatever you do,

work at it with

all your heart, as

working for the

Lord

S u n n y e  K a y  /  G e o r g e  D a y13.

Deacons

C o l o s s i a n s  3 : 2 3 a
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YOUTH

A n g e l a  G r a f t a a s

The youth collected bottles, which sparked the continuation of weekly bottle collection for
the general fund (thank you Dave and Audrey for your continued faithfulness to this).

The youth had a wonderful and challenging time in Nelson, BC with Serve. When they
returned they headed into volunteering for "Making Waves Day
Camps". It was a busy summer!

We were thrilled to receive news that Natalie was expecting, 
but saddened to know she would be taking maternity leave.

The fall began a new series "Quick Shot's" an atheist turned 
Christian's perspective on faith. This series is helping us to 
answer tough questions non-christians ask with ease and confidence.

We had 4 graduates this year and miss them already: George H., Jessica G., 
Atlas B., and Aiden M., we continue to pray for them and their studies. We are excited for
each of their futures. 

We look forward to a Narnia Series later in the spring as we study the same
theme as Day Camps 2023 and we are beginning to plan for SERVE 2023 in Kelowna.

Thank you for your continual support of the youth ministry!

                   

 2022 was a great year for the youth!
It began with a "New Believers" series 
led by Tim Goodwin that covered topics
like "The Holy Spirit, Baptism, The Bible,
Prayer..." We held events, played games,
and had a blast.

Near the summer, the youth planned
fundraisers for their trip to serve and we
got to enjoy baking and bagged lunches.



 Sunday School was back in full swing in 2022
and we are so grateful for our many
volunteers who care so amazingly for the
kids.

We started the year off using day camp
curriculum that had gone unused over
COVID and changed the Sunday school room
into a Rocky Railway adventure. We went
from having 1 to 2 kids for class to now 9 or
10 kids. 

"Making Waves Day Camps" was the best
week of summer and the highlight was
introducing the kids to missions. They
packed shoeboxes, donated summer fun
supplies, made bracelets for Power to
Change, and packed socks for the seed.

In the fall we began "The Gospel Project" for
both our toddlers and elementary kids. The
curriculum takes the kids through the Bible
each year. 

We have just returned to family Sundays and
are exploring what family ministries look like
for 2023.

Start children off on the

way they should go,

    and even when they are

old they will not turn

from it.

P r o v e r b s  2 2 : 6

Children & Family
Ministries

A n g e l a  G r a f t a a s15.

Our kids are growing fast!
and its awesome to see them
learning about Jesus!
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Church Clerk Report

S u m m a r y



A c t i v e  M e m b e r s h i p  S u m m a r y

Active Membership

17.
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Inactive Membership

I n a c t i v e
M e m b e r s h i p

S u m m a r y

18.



CHBC Adherents

A d h e r e n t S u m m a r y

19.



G e o r g e  D a y
T r e a s u r e r

Finance

2022 was full of up-and-down events. Early in the year, I was very encouraged by the
generosity of the love gift given to Pastor Tyler and Angela, but then in the middle of
the year, I was discouraged by our low bank balance and the need for us to ask staff to
take a reduction in salaries. Salaries from July to December were $16,441 under budget.
During the budget process at the end of the year, I was saddened when I realized we
could not offer a pastoral position to Tim Goodwin.

We did finish the year with a surplus of roughly $10,000 and a bank balance of
$63,000. Our income for the year was a little over budget again because of estate gifts.
We are thankful for these gifts. 

God is good.

Some unusual expenses for the year were:  
TV for Nursery $508, Firemen Lockbox replaced  $ 579, Sump pump repair $ 1,649.

Special Income items totalled $32,000 in July in addition to the sponsoring of our
Stampede Breakfast by Calgary Comfort by Design.

20.
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Unaudited

General Fund

26.



Unaudited

Capital Fund

27.



Unaudited

Designated Funds

28.



We the members of Crescent Heights Baptist Church Society

accept the minutes of the November 27, 2022, Budget &

Nominations Meeting.

We the members of Crescent Heights Baptist Church Society

accept the minutes of the January 8, 2023, Congregational

Meeting.

We the members of Crescent Heights Baptist Church Society

accept the reports as printed in the 2022 Annual Report. 

We the members of Crescent Heights Baptist Church Society

accept the unaudited 2022 financials as presented. 

We, the congregation of Crescent Heights Baptist Church,

request that the Regional Advisory Group and the Ministerial

Credentials Committee of the CBWC recognize Timothy Goodwin

as a Credentialled Minister.

MOTIONS TO BE MADE BY THE MODERATOR:

MOTIONS TO BE MADE BY THE TREASURER:

MOTIONS TO BE MADE BY THE BOARD OF ELDERS:

Motions

29.



Vision 2023
For nearly two decades churches of other
ethnic backgrounds have used the building at
1212 as a gathering place for worship and a
launching pad for ministry: Blessed Christian
Church is a gathering of mostly mainland
Chinese immigrants. GoodTree Christian
Fellowship had its roots as the English ministry
of Calgary Korean Baptist and has grown
through second and now third-generation Asian
Canadians. Greenhills Christian Fellowship is
comprised of predominantly Filipino Canadians.
And although CHBC has mainly been a
caucasian congregation throughout its 114-year
history, over the last five years people from
South Africa, India, Columbia, and Hong Kong
are finding themselves at home here.

Communities such as ours at 1212 - 1 Street NW
can only survive when there is a unifying force
which is bigger than their differences. The
Apostle John saw this in the new Jerusalem…

"…the Lord God Almighty and the Lamb are its temple. The city does

not need the sun or the moon to shine on it, for the glory of God

gives it light, and the Lamb is its lamp. The nations will walk by its

light, and the kings of the earth will bring their splendour into

it….The glory and honour of the nations will be brought into it."

Revelation 21:22-26
John sees that the new Jerusalem is multi-ethnic and is unified around the Lord Almighty
and the Lamb. As a church situated in a Canadian culture of growing diversity and
disunity, I believe God is calling us to be an ambassador of his coming kingdom, where
despite our differences, the triune God binds us all together. I believe this is why God is
bringing the nations to 1212 - 1 Street NW and so it is our responsibility to be his church,
centred on Jesus in every aspect of our life together.

30.
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Vision 2023

P a s t o r  
T y l e r

As 2023 continues we need to strive to be faithful to the mission God has for us within
our church, neighbourhood, city, and world. We will do this in three ways:

Continued

Know who we are to become as God’s people saved
by Jesus, being built together by his Spirit to
display his glory (Ephesians 2)
Live in Christian unity with one another and the
churches we serve alongside through attitudes of
humility, gentleness, patience, and love. (Ephesians
4:1-3)
Grow by starting new ministries, heeding God’s
direction, sharing the gospel. (Ephesians 4:11-12)

I am incredibly excited by all that God has been doing and continues to do through
CHBC and the 1212 churches. 2023 is going to be an incredible year, which means it is
going to be challenging, but God is with us, he is in us, and we are his.



Tyler Graftaas
LEAD PASTOR
tyler@crescentheightsbaptist.com

Natalie Wong
PASTOR OF FAMILY MINISTRIES 
natalie@crescentheightsbaptist.com

Cornel van Eyk
PASTOR EMERITUS
lenroc@shaw.ca

Angela Graftaas
CHURCH OFFICE ADMINISTRATOR
info@crescentheightsbaptist.com

Tim Goodwin
PASTOR IN TRAINING
tim@crescentheightsbaptist.com

crescentheightsbaptist.com
facebook.com/crescentheightsbaptist
instagram.com/chbc_calgary

1212 1st Street NW
Calgary, AB  T2M 2S3

403 277 1831

CONTACT


